
STATE OF NEW YORK 
COUNTY OF  FAMILY COURT 
    
 
In the Matter of a Proceeding under 
Article 4 of the Family Court Act   
 PETITION TO VACATE  
 , SUPPORT ORDER 
       
 Petitioner,   
 Docket No.: 
     - against - 
 File No.:  
 , 
 
 Respondent. 
        
                                     
 
STATE OF NEW YORK ) 
COUNTY OF  )ss.: 
 

                     being duly sworn, deposes and says: 
 

1. That I am the (petitioner)(respondent) in the above 

entitled proceeding and make this Petition to Vacate the Support 

Order dated                 and made by                 County 

Support Magistrate                            . 

2. Petitioner resides at       . 

3. Defendant resides at       . 

4. That the support magistrate is not authorized under 

the New York State Constitution, Art. VI, §13 to hear or 

determine support matters in Family Court only judges are. 

5. That the Family Court is one of the New York State 

constitutional courts that cannot be changed or amended without 

amending the state constitution. 

Handa v. Handa. 103 A.D.2d 794 (2nd Dept 1984) holds 
family court is a constitutional court. The theory of the 
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judiciary article of the constitution is to simplify the 
judicial system by reducing the number of high courts and 
to embed those retained so throughly in the fundamental law 
that they cannot be changed or abolished without amending 
the state constitution. People v Luce, 204 NY 478 (1912), 
Koch v. Mavor, 152 NY 72 (1897). 

 
6. That the New York State Constitution, Art. VI, §13 

Use to state [Family court established; composition; election 

and appointment of judges; jurisdiction] and now states [Family 

Court; organization; jurisdiction] states:  

(a) The family court of the state of New York is hereby 
established. It [family court] shall consist of at least 
one judge in each county outside the city of New York and 
such number of additional judges for such counties as may 
be provided by law. Within the city of New York it shall 
consist of such number of judges as may be provided by law. 
The judges of the family court within the city of New York 
shall be residents of such city and shall be appointed by 
the mayor of the city of New York for terms of ten years. 
The judges of the family court outside the city of New 
York, shall be chosen by the electors of the counties 
wherein they reside for terms of ten years. 
 
7. The NYS Constitution Art. VI, §13 specifically states 

that the Family Court “shall consist of at least one judge in 

each county”. There is no mention of the words “support 

magistrate” or “hearing examiner”. Therefore, the position of 

“hearing examiner” or “support magistrate” is not authorized 

under the NYS Constitution Art. VI, §13 and therefore, Family 

Court Act 439 is unconstitutional. 

8. Family Court Act § 439 Hearing Examiners (now support 

magistrates) use to state: 

(a) ... Except as hereinafter provided, hearing 
examiners shall be empowered to hear, determine and grant 
any relief within the powers of the court in any proceeding 
under this article, article 5 and five-a of this act,… 
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9. Family Court Act §439 now states in part: 

 
(a) The chief administrator of the courts shall 

provide, in accordance with subdivision (f) of this 
section, for the appointment of a sufficient number of 
support magistrates to hear and determine support 
proceedings. Except as hereinafter provided, support 
magistrates shall be empowered to hear, determine and grant 
any relief within the powers of the court in any proceeding 
under this article, articles five, five-A, and five-B and 
sections two hundred thirty-four and two hundred thirty-
five of this act, and objections raised pursuant to section 
five thousand two hundred forty-one of the civil practice 
law and rules… 

 
10. The Hearing Examiner or support magistrate, a non-

judicial employee of the Unified Court System, is for all 

purposes a judge possessing all the powers of a Family Court 

Judge duly elected or appointed pursuant to Article VI, §13(a) 

of the NYS Constitution in support proceedings, USDL 

proceedings, proceedings involving enforcement or support orders 

by income executions, and the fact-finding part of contempt 

proceedings and recommending punishment.  

11. In short, the support magistrate who is not a judge is 

presiding over a trial to determine the quilt or innocence of a 

litigant charged with contempt of court for failure to pay child 

support and faces six months in jail plus other onerous 

penalties pursuant to Family Court Act §454 that will be 

discussed below. The support magistrate is not on a fact-finding 

mission, the support magistrate is determining guilt or 

innocence and recommending the sentence or the punishment the 

litigant will receive. In most cases he is determining if the 



 

 

4 

4 

litigant violated his or her order. They have interest in 

covering up their illegal court orders that do not comply with 

the Child Support Standards Act. 

12. The hearing examiner is appointed by the chief 

administrator of the courts who himself is appointed by the 

chief judge of the court of appeals who is appointed by the 

Governor of the State of New York. No accountability! 

13. That the Appellate Court in Carella v. Collins, 144 

AD2d 78, 81 held: 

N.Y. Constitution, article VI, § 30 vests broad power 
in the Legislature to make procedural rules for the courts 
(Cohn v Borchard Affiliations, 25 N.Y.2d 237, 247). The 
Legislature, in enacting Family Court Act § 439, has 
recognized the need to "[e]xpand the powers of hearing 
examiners in child support cases and require the use of 
such hearing examiners to expedite child support 
determinations" (Executive Dept mem, 1985 McKinney's 
Sessions Laws of NY, at 3162; see, Glass v. Thompson, 51 
A.D.2d 69). 

Even if the authority vested in Family Court Hearing 
Examiners could be shown to infringe in some way upon the 
province of Family Court Judges, any such infringement 
would not be an unconstitutional grant of authority because 
the final authority to review determinations made by 
Hearing Examiners is reserved for Family Court Judges (cf., 
Chase v. Scalici, 97 A.D.2d 25). Accordingly, respondent 
has failed to meet the "heavy burden of demonstrating the 
statute's unconstitutionality" (Babigian v Wachtler, 69 
N.Y.2d 1012, 1013-1014). 

 
14. The court stating: 

“any such infringement would not be an 
unconstitutional grant of authority because the final 
authority to review determinations made by Hearing 
Examiners is reserved for Family Court Judges” 

 
is nothing but bull. Whether or not the family court judges 

have the final authority to review the determination of the 
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hearing examiners and/or support magistrates is irrelevant as 

the State Constitution, Art. VI, §13, specifically states the 

family court consists of only judges and the judges are required 

to make the determinations, not review the determinations.   

15. Notice, there is no reference to the New York State 

Constitution, Art. VI, §13 that clearly states the composition 

or organization of the Family Court. The order states no 

documentation or case law that the Legislature has the authority 

to modify the State Constitution on its own whim. Further, the 

order fails to state any authority under “composition” or 

“organization” of the family court that would allow hearing 

examiners and/or support magistrates. 

16. The legislature has no authority to vest jurisdiction 

in a hearing examiner to enforce or modify court orders of 

support and therefore, Family Court Act ß 439 is 

unconstitutional. 

Mathiasen v. Niagara County Legislature, 126 Misc.2d 
937, 484 N.Y.S.2d 397, 400 (1984): 

 
[3-5]   . . . When a statute affords a broader 

preference than granted by the constitution, it will be 
struck down (see, e.g., Matter of Keymer, 148 N.Y. 219, 42 
N.E. 667). 

 
Application of Chin, 41 Misc.2d 641, 246 N.Y.S.2d 306 

(1963) 
 

The Legislative power to al ter and regulate the 
jurisdiction and proceedings in law and equity (N.Y. 
Constitution, Article VI, Section 30) may be exercised, did 
not include the power to revoke or limit jurisdiction when 
he Constitution had "otherwise provided". 
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AG Ship Maintenance v. Lezak, 69 N.Y.2d 1, 511 
N.Y.S.2d at 218: 

 
Under the State Constitution the authority to regulate 

practice and procedures in the courts is delegated 
primarily to the Legislature (N.Y. Const., art. VI, ß 30). 
There are some matters which are not subject to legislative 
control because they deal with the inherent nature of the 
judicial function (see, e.g. Riglander v. Star Co., 98 
App.Div. 101, 90 N.Y.S. 772, affd. 181 N.Y. 531). 
Generally, however, the Legislature has the power to 
prescribe rules of practice governing court proceedings, 
and any rules the courts adopt must be consistent with 
existing legislation and may be subsequently abrogated by 
statute Cohn v. Borchard Affiliations, 25 N.Y.2d 237, 303 
N.Y.S.2d 633). In addition, the court rules must be adopted 
in accordance with procedures prescribed by the 
Constitution and statute (N.Y. Const. art. VI, ß 30; 
Judiciary Law ß 211[1][b]). 

 
The starting point for any constitutional question must be 

the language of the constitution itself. People v. Carroll, 3 
N.Y.2d 686, 689, 171 N.Y.S.2d 812, 814:  
 

When the language is clear and leads to no absurd 
conclusion there is no occasion, and indeed, it would be 
improper, to search beyond the instrument for an assumed 
intent. 3 N.Y.2d 688, 171 N.Y.S.2d at 814. 

 
Commissioner of Social Services v. Robert G., 72 A.D.2d 9, 423 
N.Y.S.2d 155 at 162: 
 

[9]  The Legislature may not constitutionally regulate 
the details of the manner of performance of the court's 
jurisdictionally mandated duties (Riglander v. Star Co., 98 
App.Div. 101, 90 N.Y.S. 772, aff'd. 181 N.Y. 531). 

 
17. The statements by the Appellate Court in its ruling 

were made to deliberately misrepresent the facts and to cover up 

the fact that the office of support magistrate is illegal and is 

in violation of the NYS Constitution Article VI, §13 and 

therefore it is a bogus ruling for the following reasons: 

a. The State Appellate Court is fully aware that the 
composition or organization and the jurisdiction of the 
Family Court are not dependent on the legislative 
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procedures the court must follow, but the procedural rules 
of the family court, as enacted by the legislature, must 
conform to the composition and jurisdiction of the family 
court as specifically stated in the NYS Constitution Art. 
6, §13. Simply, the procedural rules enacted by the 
legislature cannot violate the composition or organization 
and the jurisdiction of the family court as stated in the 
NYS Constitution Art. 6, §13. 

 
b. Appointing hearing examiners and/or support 

magistrates is not a procedural rule as claimed. The 
procedural rules of the family court are documented under 
the Uniform Rules for the Family Court (google it). The 
rules include, but not limited to, the family court is open 
to the public (205.4) a rule the court ignores, privacy of 
family court records, procedure for papers filed with the 
court, etc. 

 
c. The rules of the Court are also contained in the 

Family Court Act as it states the venues for jurisdiction, 
how hearing are held and other rules of the court, etc. 

 
d. The appellate court is stating that the 

appointment of support magistrates is done by procedural 
rules. Procedural rules of a court have absolutely nothing 
to do with the appointment of support magistrates nor can 
the procedural rules violate the NYS Constitution. 

 
e. Vesting jurisdiction in non-judicial employees to 

determine issues of support and criminal contempt of court 
proceedings for failure to pay support pursuant to court 
order that the State Constitution has specifically given to 
the Supreme Court and Family Court judges is not a 
procedural act. 

 
f. The argument that the legislature needs to 

“[e]xpand the powers of hearing examiners in child support 
cases and require the use of such hearing examiners to 
expedite child support determinations” is a joke. All that 
needed to be done was to appoint more judges in each county 
as required by the NYS Constitution Art VI, §13(a). 
Further, what authority does the legislature have to expand 
the powers of hearing examiners or support magistrates when 
they are not authorized to hear any matter in the family 
court pursuant to the NYS Constitution Art. VI, §13? 

 
g. The Appellate Court argument that “final 

authority to review determinations made by Hearing 
Examiners is reserved for Family Court Judges is also a 
joke. The State Constitution requires the family court 
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judges to make the determinations, not review them for 
example, how can the judge review the demeanor of the 
litigants and the truthfulness of their statements when he 
is only reading the transcript? Further, Family Court Act 
§439 is violating both litigant’s rights to have the matter 
heard by a judge in family court as guaranteed by the NYS 
Constitution. This statute also forces the litigants to 
file objections with the family court judge to the support 
magistrate’s ruling before they are able to file an appeal 
to the appellate court. Further, whether or not the family 
court judge can review the determinations of the support 
magistrate is not relevant as the support magistrate’s 
position is not authorized by the NYS Constitution. 

 
h. The support magistrate issues an order of support 

and then the litigant does not follow it and is brought 
before the support magistrate for contempt of court and 
faces six months in jail plus other onerous penalties 
before a non-judicial employee of the court system who 
already has an attitude against the litigant for not 
complying with his order. This litigant faces jail time 
based upon the determination of a support magistrate who is 
not a judge and has been appointed by a person who himself 
was appointed who was also appointed by someone else.  

 
i. Using the reasoning of the appellate court, the 

legislature would have the authority to change the number 
of judges on the court of appeals from seven to five to 
reduce the number of judges or increase the number of 
judges from seven to nine on the whim of the legislature. 
Even better, why wouldn't legislature be able to replace 
the Judges on the Court of Appeals with hearing examiners 
or some type of magistrate? I am sure the court appeals 
would object to the legislature making any changes to the 
court of appeals without amending the NYS Constitution. 

 
j. Further, this ruling means that the Legislature 

could pass a law requiring that all murder or arson or 
other criminal acts could be heard by a support magistrate, 
a non-judicial employee. 

 
k. As a note, Glass v. Thompson, 51 A.D.2d 69 the 

case referred to in the Appellate Court ruling above 
allowing the legislature to set up hearing examiners is 
comparing apples with oranges. This was an appeal from the 
civil court in New York City that is not a constitutional 
court, but rather a court that is authorized by the NYS 
Constitution Art.6 §15 but its composition is determined by 
the legislature. Therefore, this ruling is comparing a 
lower court’s composition that was created by the 
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legislature with that of a Constitutional Court that is 
created by the NYS Constitution and specifically states the 
composition of the family court. 

 
l. The legislature does have the jurisdiction to 

determine the composition, jurisdiction and other issues of 
the lower courts such as New York City §15, district §16, 
(town, village & City courts) §17, etc. The legislature 
does not have the same authority with the Constitutional 
courts, ie: Court of Appeals §2 & §3, Supreme Court §7, 
Supreme Court Appellate Division §8, the Court of Claims 
§9, the County Court §10 & §11, the Surrogate Court §12 and 
the Family Court §13 of the NYS Constitution to change the 
composition or jurisdiction of these courts without amendin 
the NYS Constitution. 

 
18. The petitioner hereby demand that all court orders 

issued in this matter by      County Support 

Magistrate        , be vacated for 

lack of subject matter jurisdiction as the support magistrate is 

not authorized under the NYS Constitution Article VI, §13a to 

determine any issues of support in the family court. 

19. I hereby demand that Family Court Act §439 be declared 

unconstitutional based upon the above documentation. 

20. That in the alternative, I demand that this Court 

demonstrate exactly how the support magistrate has the authority 

to make any ruling in the family court by addressing each and 

every issue raised above and by addressing the organization of 

the family court as stated in the NYS Constitution. 

21. The court must determine subject matter jurisdiction 

as stated by Taylor v. State, 608 NYS2d 371 (1994). 

…Subject matter jurisdiction is a rigid concept, and 
in the absence of such jurisdiction, a court lacks 
authority to consider a case. The Court of Appeals has 
explained that "before [an] action can be maintained, in 
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any court of this state, there must * * * be jurisdiction 
of the subject-matter of the action. Jurisdiction of the 
action cannot be conferred upon the court by any consent or 
stipulation of the parties. The objection to the 
jurisdiction in such case may be taken at any stage of the 
action, and the court may, ex mero motu, at any time, when 
its attention is called to the facts, refuse to proceed 
further and dismiss the action." (Robinson v Oceanic Steam 
Nav. Co., 112 N.Y. 315, 324; accord, Matter of Baltimore 
Mail S. S. Co. v Fawcett, 269 N.Y. 379, 388, cert denied 
sub nom. Madsen v Baltimore Mail S. S. Co., 298 U.S. 675; 
see, 4 Weinstein-Korn-Miller, NY Civ Prac ¶ 3211.10.) 

 
Accordingly, since an issue of the court's subject 

matter jurisdiction has been brought to its attention, the 
court must address such issue before considering relevant 
factors on the motion…. 
 
22. The family Court is obligated to specifically 

demonstrate that it has jurisdiction to render an order, enforce 

and/or modify any court order or agreement or for any action 

that the family court may take. 

23. While jurisdiction of a court of general jurisdiction 

is presumed, that of a court of limited jurisdiction, must, 

whenever questioned, be specifically demonstrated People v. 

Kellerman, 102 AD2d 629, 479 NYS2d 815 (3rd Dep’t 1984). 

DeShane v. DeShane, 135 Misc.2d 828 (Fam. Ct. 1987) 
 

Family Court is a court of limited jurisdiction and 
has the power to enter orders only in those classes of 
action in which it has been given specific authority to 
hear the issue (NY Const, art VI, §13). Case law has 
repeatedly emphasized this limited jurisdiction of the 
Family Court.  
 
In Re children, 76 Misc.2d 987 (Fam. Ct. 1974) 
 

Although a court of record, it is a court whose 
jurisdiction is limited to powers set forth in the 
Constitution of the State of New York. (N.Y. Const., art. 
VI, § 13.) In its action, Family Court is confined to the 
powers granted to it by the precise language of this 
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section (Matter of Burns v. Burns, 53 Misc.2d 484) and of 
the statute which created it (Graham v. Graham, 43 Misc.2d 
89). Its jurisdiction will never be presumed, and the facts 
necessary to confer jurisdiction in any particular case 
must affirmatively appear in the record (Matter of Gardner 
v. Domestic Relations Ct., 184 Misc. 44, 46, citing People 
v. Smith, 266 App Div. 57, 60). 
 
Gardner v. Domestic Relations Ct., 184 Misc. 44 
 

The Children's Court and the Domestic Relations Court 
of the City of New York, of which it is a part (L. 1933, 
ch. 482), are courts of inferior and limited jurisdiction. 
Such "jurisdiction will never be presumed and the facts 
necessary to confer jurisdiction in any particular case 
must affirmatively appear in the record" ( People v. Smith, 
266 A.D. 57, 60) 
 
21. The petitioner demands that this Court demonstrate how 

the support magistrate has jurisdiction pursuant to the New York 

State Constitution Art. VI, §13(a) to hear this matter 

addressing all of the issues raised above. 

22. No previous application has been made for the relief 

herein requested 

WHEREFORE, Petitioner prays that this Court grant the 

relief herein requested and for such other, different and 

further relief as this Court may deem just and proper. 

                                                            
      

 
 

VERIFICATION 
 
STATE OF NEW YORK ) 
COUNTY OF  )ss.: 
 

                      being duly sworn, says that he is the 

Petitioner in the above named proceeding and that the foregoing 

Petition is true to his own knowledge, except as to matters 
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therein stated to be alleged on information and belief and as to 

those matters he believes to be true. 

                                                                    
      

 

 

Sworn to before me this 

        day of                , 201__ 

 
 
      

Notary Public 
 
 
*See Notice on next page. 
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Make sure that you are not going to have to pay more because of 
an increase in income. You could end up paying more for 2 
children than you were paying for 3 children.  
 
Do not include this page with your filing.     


